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29
Welcome and Introductions, Members Officers and Invited Representatives of Partner Organisations

The Chairman welcomed those present and set out a summary of the business for the meeting.

30
Apologies 

The Committee Officer reported apologies and substitution notices as follows:

	Apology
	Substitution 

	Cllr J Lucas Cabinet Member Heritage Culture and the Arts
	

	Cllr M. Skeels 
	

	John Hawkins Chief Executive Tendering District Council 

	Chris Kitcher Head of Environmental Services and John Ryan Head of Technical Procurement Services

	Ian Vipond Chief Executive Colchester Borough Council
	

	Councillor L Barton 
	


31.
Declarations of Interest


None recorded 

32.
Minutes

With an amendment to the title and a correction of a spelling mistake, the minutes from the previous meeting held on 1 September 2009 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record. 

33. 
Public Questions

The Chairman invited questions from the public on matters within the Terms of Reference of the Forum and not related to substantive agenda items. The following questions and responses were made:

· David Evans from the Colchester Council of Voluntary Services (CVS) addressed the Forum as being a disabled person.  He expressed an interest in the matter of illegal parking on pavements which had been raised at the Forum in September. Mr. Evans again raised concerns regarding the lack of law enforcement and reminded the Forum of the legislation relating to vehicles that parked half on and half off pathways.   Mr Evans also raised the matter of the increasing number of ‘A’ frame advertising boards and pavement cafés, which from a disabled person’s perspective obstructed pavements. 
· Mr. Evans raised a question regarding the matter.

(i)What action was being undertaken by Essex County Council to combat the problem?
Councillor Page informed the Forum of a joint initiative that had been set up to between EEC the Police, the Town Council and members of disabled and blind clubs in Frinton on Sea.   A scheme had been introduced whereby leaflets were put on offending vehicles, an amber coloured leaflet served as a warning to the offender, a red coloured leaflet was accompanied by a fixed penalty notice.  The scheme was being monitored closely.  It was hoped that the scheme would demonstrate the best way to introduce positive law enforcement.  The Forum would be updated at a future meeting regarding the outcome of the pilot scheme.  

· Dr Rogers a resident from Dovercourt, raised questions regarding irresponsible Jet Ski riders. 
(i) The lack of positive enforcement when Jet Ski riders strayed outside the skiing designated zones, concern was raised as this posed a great threat to swimmers.

(ii) The lack of public information regarding how to contact emergency services or the Beech Patrol if there was to be an accident.

(iii) The lack of positive enforcement when Jet Ski owners parked illegally.
Councillor Steve Mayzes, advised the Forum that there was to be increased beach patrols next season. Officers would have the ability to issue on the spot fines for irresponsible behaviour.   Currently the public could bring any concerns to Beach Manager or alternatively they could telephone 686868 the council hot line, to the Beech Office.  With regard to reporting accidents the public should always telephone 999.  
· Councillor Robert Bucke, a Member of Tendering District Council and Frinton on Sea and Walton on the Naze, Town Council raised a question regarding youth funding. 

(i)  Why he had not yet received information regarding £64K youth funding which he had been requested six months ago.
Councillor Mick Page advised the Forum that the information would be sent in due course. 

· Councillor Linda Belgrove Arlesford Parish Council, thanked the Forum for the funding for the local youth facilities and raised a question about youth workers

(i)  Whether there was any funding available to train youth workers.
Councillor Young advised the Forum that youth workers in Wivenhoe had been trained by ECC and that the TASSC teams in Walton on the Naze should be able to help.  
Councillor Mayzes advised the Forum that Chris Holmes from Tendering District Council might be able to help with youth training.
The Chairman advised that appropriate information would be sent to Councillor Belgrove after the Forum meeting. 
· Cheryl Thompson raised a question regarding the services at Harwich Hospital.

(i) Whether the Forum had been consulted upon the proposed new services at Harwich Hospital.

Jane Gardner Partnership Co-ordinator advised that the Forum had received a presentation at its January 2009 meeting.  As a result of comments made at the meeting the Phlebotomy service had been increased.  It had been arranged that the Forum to receive a progress report from the Hospital at its next meeting which was to be held in Harwich in January 2010.  
34.      Health Services into the Future
The Forum received a presentation from Jo Broadbent and Dr. Mike Gogarty, Director of Public Health for ECC and NHS North East Essex Primary Care Trust (PCT).  
Jo Broadbent 
Jo Broadbent gave a presentation regarding the prioritisation of Investment and revising the 5 year Strategic Health Plan.  The Forum was advised as follows:

· The rational for prioritising

There was a predicted increasing in the gap between healthcare demands and resourcing.  For that reason, in future it would be important to direct resources at high quality, effective and cost effective services that addressed local needs.  There was also the need to demonstrate accountability to the patients and public. 
· The levels of strategic prioritisation

There where a number of strategic ‘must dos’ and government directions that must be followed.  Benchmarking and cost benefit analysis would identify areas with the greatest potential gains in quality and productivity. The most cost effective interventions would be prioritised against each other so as to prioritise interventions for investments and areas for disinvestments.   

· The prioritisation methodology 

How using a cost benefit methodology and a benefit measuring matrix used to assist prioritisation was explained to the Forum.  
· Developing the Prioritisation Framework

A number of key partners had been involved in drawing up the framework. Strategic areas of priority had been identified using cost benefit methodology and benchmarking. Examples of how this methodology and benchmarking were applied to the framework were given.
· Measuring the benefits

Measuring the benefits relied upon a prioritisation framework based upon weighted information.  Key health organisations and partners had been asked to score10 priority areas which formed the prioritisation framework weightings. Copies of the prioritisation framework were distributed at the meeting. Those present where asked to complete the framework by choosing a weighed score against each of the 10 priority areas, and return it to Jane Gardner, Partnership co-ordinator as soon as possible.    

The Chairman thanked the presenter and invited questions and comments from Members and the public:

· Rosemary Smith, Tendring Council for Voluntary Services (CVS), raised a question regarding the base information used to be able to make health priority comparisons.

Jo Broadbent advised the Forum that the information came from a number of sources across all levels of the care pathway and also included nationally collected statistics. 
· Councillor Bentley raised a question regarding how different parts of the country could be compared to each other, when the age demographics could be very different. 

The Forum was advised that weighted population figures were applied which made figures across the country comparable. 

· A local Member questioned whether if the prioritisation process fuelled the ‘post code lottery’ argument as every locality was so different in its health care needs. 

Dr. Mike Gogarty advised the Forum that the Government and National Institute for Clinical Excellence (NICE) had made it clear that certain services and treatments must always be offered. PCTs were undertaking the prioritisation exercise to ensure that funds were used most effectively to meet the needs of their local populations. 
· A local Member questioned the subjectivity of the exercise.

Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum the whole exercise was a very difficult balancing act in which there would naturally be some conflicting views.
· A Local Member questioned whether it was effective use of local health funding to undertake the research and prioritisation exercise.
Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum that there had been no additional resources used in undertaking the exercise.  Funding had been from the Eastern Regional Deanery. 

Dr. Mike Gogarty Director of Public Essex County Council and North East Essex PCT
Dr. Gogarty gave a presentation which outlined the NHS North East Essex 5 year strategy framework. 

Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum that it was commonly known that there would be fewer resources invested in the NHS over the coming years.  The PCTs had to develop a strategy that would deliver highest quality services to there local populations. 
The Forum was advised about the strategy as follows:

The strategic goals

These were as follows:
· To improve health and well being 

· To reduce health inequalities

· To commission safe, high quality and accessible services at value for money

· To continuously improve patient/carer experience and staff engagement

· To embed a culture of innovation in everything undertaken and commissioned.

Work streams

Seven work streams had been identified these were as follows:

· Health and wellbeing –one of the key priorities was to reduce health inequalities 
· Planned care

· Unscheduled care 

· Children and Maternity services

· Mental Health and Learning Difficulties

· Long term conditions 

· Patient-safety and experience

Service areas and medical categories within each work stream were briefly outlined to the Forum. The need to tackle obesity was explained in more detail as were the following areas:

Unscheduled care and planned care did not currently offer optimum value, work needed to be undertaken to establish where investments and disinvestments should be made. With regard unscheduled care what constituted health needs and what constituted social care needs would have to be redefined.  
There were very serious health issues arising in the population from the misuse of alcohol; currently there was underinvestment in this area.  In future, further investment was required to tackle this ever increasing issue.  

The 5 year strategy also included information regarding strategic initiatives and performance management.

Key Areas

Improvements were required in the following areas:

Mental Health 

· Morbidity in patients suffering from poor mental health. 

· Much work was required to improve services for those suffering with dementia 

· Much work was required to improve Child and Adolescent Mental Health Services(CAMHs)
· Safeguarding children was a high priority as was substance misuse
· The needs of carers

· Substance misuse and the importance of safeguarding children
Learning Difficulties 

· Work was required to reduce the number of avoidable deaths of young people with learning difficulties.  It was acknowledged that material deprivation played a role, therefore being employed was an important issue.
Long Term Conditions


Work needed to be undertaken in the following areas:

· The prevention of Diabetes 

· Heart disease – this was a high spend area which required review

· Renal Services –work to develop dialysis in Tendring was currently ongoing. 

· Stroke Services needed to be modernised 

· End of life care. 

· Councillor Callander raised a question regarding local Prostrate   Services. 

Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum that there had been a local service provided by a Professor Booth.  The model was not sustainable across the whole area. A Department of Health (DOH) policy ensured that prostate services were fully funded via a national basket of checks provided to men between the ages of 40 and 74 years via GP services. Some clinics were provided outside normal GP working times.   
Mick Turner Chairman of Tendring District Council advised the Forum that he had corresponded with Professor Booth regarding proposed Men’s Health Clinic at the Harwich Hospital and raised concern regarding the care model being provided by GP practices.

· Mr. Turner raised the following questions.

(i) Questioned whether this model proved demonstrated that there had been a vested interest in GPs. 
(ii) Whether there were plans to upgrade a GP practice with 11,300 patients in the Walton on the Naze area. 

Dr. Gogarty strongly objected to the comment that there had been a vested interest in GP’s. The Forum was advised that the Professor had given up free time to provide the service clearly this was not sustainable across the whole area.  The Forum was further advised that there was clinical support for the national health checking model provided by GPs there was however not clinical support for the hospital Urology department  to provide service. 
With regard to up grading a GP practice in Walton on the Naze the Forum was advised that the PCT acknowledged that some of the NHS estate maybe not fit for purpose however, it  would prefer to spend its limited resources on patient care rather than on the fabric of buildings.
With regard to upgrading GP premises
· Councillor Bentley raised a questions regarding the following:
(i) Whether there would be an increase GP provision to meet the planned population growth in Colchester.

(ii) Whether there were any initiatives/plans for GPs to provide home visits in rural areas, especially as transport was not always available.
With regard to increased GP provision in Colchester, Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum that one new primary care centre had been opened and existing practices had the capacity to expand to provide services for any additional patients.
With regard to home visits, the Forum was advised that there was no PCT policy to provide GP branch surgeries in rural communities; it was for individual GP practices to decide upon their own policy for home visiting. 
· Local Members expressed disappointment that the proposed new GP

      Practices in Frinton and Holland on Sea were unlikely to go ahead.

Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum that despite the fact there had been a change in financial circumstances, the decision not to proceed at this time was taken purely on a health needs basis.  The PCT would be investing in practices in deprived areas to provide appropriate interventions for patients.
· Councillor Higgins raised a question regarding the voluntary sector.

(i) How volunteers would be supported to help those diagnosed with disabilities.

The Forum was advised that investment in third sector providers was now higher than ever before.  PCTs were commissioning main stream care from large service provider such as Re-Think the Terrance Higgins Trust and Mind.  These organisations had the experts in their fields. Rethink was providing an improved access services to therapies in the Tendering area this had been commissioned by a Tendering Practice Based Commissioning Group.  

Using the grant system, smaller organisations were being assisted to build capacity. 
The Citizens Advice Bureaux (CAB) was now directing people to health care and social services. 
Key partner agencies under involved in the collaborative commissioning of children and older people services needed to work differently to optimise savings.  It was the expectation of voluntary sector that voluntary organisations would be more involved in the provision of these services in future. 

· Mike Brown, Frating PC raised a question regarding tests and investigations 

(i) Why was there such a long delay in getting results from hospital tests and investigations?

Dr, Gogarty agreed to look into the matter and respond directly outside the meeting.

· A member of the press from the Colchester Gazette raised a question regarding funding;

(i) How much was the funding shortfall, how much was the PCT expected to save in the next financial year? 

Dr. Gogarty advised the Forum that PCTs funding as yet to be announced it was envisaged that budget allocations would be known in January or February next year. 

The Local Transport Plan


The Forum received a presentation from Alastair Southgate Principle Transportation Planner which updated Members regarding current works and proposed future goals and objectives.  As part of the first stage stakeholder consultation process the Forum was invited to comment upon the future proposals. 
The Forum was advised as follows: 
The Plan
· It was a requirement of he Transport Act 2000 that a Local Transport Plan (LTP) be put into place by April 2011. 
· In future there would be less Government dictate regarding how funds should be used which will allow more freedom to identify local needs.

· Plans used to cover a five year period under new arrangements ECC could determine the length of the time period covered and introduce a 3 year rolling implementation plan.

· The Government now had a policy framework which included five broad goals, 4 of these were already included in the plan.

· Some health issues, such as road safety and air quality, tackling CO2 emissions would now be covered in the plan.
· A good plan, would contain all of Essex’s policies and delivery plans relating to transport, this was essential for the delivery of an effective transport programme, it would also attract additional funding against the current economic background. Policies such as the Essex Works and targets set out in Delivering sustainable Transport System would be included in the LTP3.

Examples of Transport Improvements

Arising from consultation on the LTP2 people were most concerned about congestion levels. Schemes put into place since that consultation included:

· Essex town centres now supply congestion news via electronic road signs. 

· The introduction of a Park and Ride Scheme in Colchester, when funds become available.
· A new bridge on the A12 was to be opened later this month.

· Additional funding for additional road maintenance schemes 

· With regard to road safety, in partnership with the Casualty Reduction Board the numbers of those either killed or seriously injured was reduced by 33%. Motor cycles were a particular problem; these made up 2% of the traffic volume but were involved in 20% of accidents.

Consultation Period Time Line

The arrangements for consultation were outlined to the Forum as follows:

· First stage consultation between 25 September and 15 January 2010. 
· There was a questionnaire for where people could put into rank order their chosen priorities on the Engage Essex, Essex Partnership Website.  The Forum was urged to complete the questionnaire, paper copies were circulated to those present. 

· There was to be a series of stakeholder meetings to be held though this autumn
· A further phase of consultation was planned following the publication of the draft LTP in the spring of 2010.
· The plan would be implemented during 2011
The Chairman thanked the presenter and invited questions and comments from Members and the public:

· Councillor J Young raised a question with regard to road safety, why had 20mph speed zones policy had not been adopted. 
In response the Forum was advised that the outcome of the Portsmouth pilot project to implement 20mph zones was awaited.  There was conflicting evidence that this improved road safety outcomes and ECC did not necessarily support the 20mph methodology.
· David Evens Colchester CVS raise questions regarding:
(i)  The authenticity of reported figures which stated that traffic numbers in Essex had not risen.

(ii) Whether ECC would be introducing shared spaces, the Forum was advised that some Local Authorities were considering introducing “shared” spaces.  The Forum was advised that caution was required as these had been challenged in London by the Guide Dog for the Blind Society.  The challenge had led to a Judicial Review.  
Alastair Southgate, Principle Transport Planner assured the Forum of the accuracy of the reported information regarding traffic numbers.  With regard to shared spaces, the setting up of such schemes was not envisaged. 
Jane Chinnery Myland Parish Council raised a concern regarding the volume of traffic that would be generated by the proposed new development of 2,200 new homes near to the North Railway Station in Colchester . and questioned whether these types of development should be approved.
· John Parker Myland Parish Council questioned whether there had been any consultation undertaken by planning departments. 

Mr. Geoff Harris East Area Highways Manager advised the Forum that determination of the location for local development sites, was a matter for the District Council, Mr. Harris reassured the Forum that as part of the planning process,  local consultations would have taken place
· Mr T. Higgins raised a question concerning ‘sleeping policemen’

(i) 
Why consideration was not given to cyclists when re-surfacing the speed reducing cushions,   Mr. Higgins suggested that a groove could be left at the kerbsides  so that cyclists did not have to ride over the cushions.

Geoff Harris East Area Highways Manager advised the Forum that this could be taken into consideration in future.
· A Local Member raised a question regarding the A120 roadway.

(i) How does the development of the A120 fit into current plans for development of the A12 at the Harwich Port.

Mr. Geoff Harris East Area Highways Manager advised the Forum that Hutchinson Ports was working with the Highways Agency on the development in the Harwich area.  Essex County Council had sought extra funding for additional improvements. 
26.
East Area Forum Budget Recommendations 

The Forum considered and approved recommendations for the allocation of the £50,000 East Essex Forum budget, as set out in the paper which was circulated to Members at the meeting. 
27 Measles Mumps and Rubella Scrutiny 

The Chairman advised the Forum that at invitation, he had attended the Greater London Council (GLC) Scrutiny Conference to present the MMR Scrutiny Project which had been undertaken by the East Essex Forum Task and Finish Group.  The successful project, which involved providing a mobile vaccination unit, had resulted in an 85.4% vaccination uptake rate in an area where the rate had been at a dangerously low level at 32%.  The project had received much attention at the conference.  The Chairman commended all those that had been involved in review which had been considered in London, to be a countrywide unprecedented project.    

28 Date of Next Meeting 

Members noted the 2009/10 dates if future meetings as follows: 

Wednesday 27 January 2010 Harwich Community Centre

Wednesday 17 .March 2010 Marks Tey Village Hall 

